
Kudzu Bug Overwintering Emergence and Predictions for the Coming Season 

From mid-March through mid-May 2015, Virginia Cooperative 
Extension Agents, Virginia Tech Faculty and Staff, and others began 
monitoring a 43-county network of sticky traps to determine 
overwintering emergence of kudzu bug in Virginia.  Trap operators 
were asked to position the traps in any open area (e.g., open fields or 
lawns in urban or rural settings).  The trap consisted of 4-inch 
diameter PVC pipe, 18-in long, with an end cap on top, suspended 
approximately 6 inches above the ground using a support stake (Fig. 
1).  A 12-inch band of sticky paper (Stable Fly Sticky Sleeve, Great 
Lakes IPM) was fitted all the way around the PVC pipe.  Trap 
operators were instructed to check the trap at least twice a week for 
presence of kudzu bugs and to change sticky paper when necessary.  
Data, including zeros, were recorded until the date of first capture of 
kudzu bugs for each county.  Visual reports of kudzu bugs by the 
trap operators were also accepted for first capture data.   

Results showed that kudzu bug adults began emerging from overwintering sites in early April (Fig. 
2).  We saw the same pattern last year, except that this year there were half as many counties (10) 
reporting catches compared with last year (18 counties).  For the past several years we have 
conducted a statewide survey of Virginia soybean fields for insect pests from mid-July through 
early October.  Last year scouts found only scattered kudzu bug populations, none of which 
reached threshold levels of 15 nymphs per 15 sweeps with a sweep net.  With fewer counties 
showing evidence of overwintering this year, we are cautiously predicting another low-pressure 
year for kudzu bug.   

 

Fig. 2.  Kudzu bug date of first occurrence in Virginia counties, 2015.

April 1-7 (Mecklenburg, Suffolk)

Sticky trap monitoring participants:  Theresa Long, Alyssa Elliott, 
Bruce Jones, Kirsten Conrad Buhls, Scott Baker, Cynthia Gregg, 
Mike Broaddus, Steve Pottorff, Watson Lawrence, Brian Nerrie, 
Corey Childs, Debbie Dillion, Keith Balderson, Tim Mize, Jon Vest, 
John Thompson, Sean Duff, Pat Hipkins, Nikki Norton, 
Christopher Brown, Laura Maxey-Nay, Janet Spencer, Beth 
Sastre, Lindy Tucker, Taylor Clarke, John Allison, Trent Jones, 
Haley Norton, Stephen Barts, Rachel Grosse, Katy Overby, Paige 
Thacker, Doug Horn, Bobby Clark, Austin Brown, Ed Seymore, 
John Howe, Hunter Frame, Glenn Slade, Bob Rogers, Roy 
Flanagan, Phil Blevins, Stephanie Romelczyk, Tidewater AREC 
entomology crew

Ames Herbert, Virginia Tech

April 8-14 (Isle of Wight, Lunenburg, Nottoway)

April 15-21 (Southampton)

May 1-7 (Halifax, Pittsylvania, Surry, 
Sussex)

County monitored, no kudzu bugs reported as of May 18 
(Accomack, Amherst, Appomattox, Arlington, Bedford, 
Brunswick, Caroline, Carroll, Chesapeake, Chesterfield, 
Clarke, Culpeper, Essex, Fauquier, Floyd, Fluvanna, Franklin, 
Giles, Greensville, King William, King George, Loudoun, New 
Kent, Northumberland, Powhatan, Prince Edward, Prince 
William, Rockingham, Shenandoah, Spotsylvania, Virginia 
Beach, Washington, Westmoreland)

 

Fig. 1. Sticky trap 
for monitoring 

kudzu bugs. 


